BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT
Autumn Meeting 
Friday 26th October 2018
at 2.00pm
at The Molteno Hall
1 Welcome
Alan Cory Wright (Auchessan, Chair), Morven Frost (Boreland, vice Chair), Victor Clements (Secretary), Linzi Seivwright (HIA consultant), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Iain Hope (SNH), John McNulty (FES), Calum Gillies (Kynachan/ Dalchosnie), Graham Gallimore (Glenlyon Estate), Alastair Riddell & Kevin Grant (North Chesthill), Emma paterson, Ian Dingwall & George Coyne (Auchlyne), Tim Fison, Richard & Jenny Less (HPCLT), John Sinclair & Steven Macdonald (Meggernie/ Lochs), Hamish Rae (South Chesthill), Niall Robertson (Crossmount), George Eveleigh (Corie Carie),Monica Young & Douglas Woodrow (Breadalbane Academy).
2 Apologies 
Robert Dalglish (Innerwick), Iain Wotherspoon (Glenlyon Estate), Andrew Warwick (NTS), David Brown (Innischoarach), John Holland (SRUC), Lochy Porter (Cashlie), Richard Barclay (Innerhadden), Andrew & Kate Duncan (West Tempar), David Pirie (Innerwick).
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes of previous meeting where taken as read, proposed by Alastair Riddell and seconded by Emma Paterson.
4 Matters Arising
Richard Barclay was to speak to Lochdochart Estate about hind culling there and it check that property was following agreed DMG strategy for South Group.
Proposed Innerhadden presentation would be re-scheduled for spring 2019 meeting.

5 Financial Report
There was currently £10,569.85 in bank, with all subscriptions received. Additional expenses this financial year would be £1000 for secretarial input, payment to Linzi Seivwright for HIA report and web upkeep. There would be a projected year end position of approx £7300 in bank in April 2019.

Note was made that with likely lower stag culls this autumn, the subscription rate might have to increase in 2019.

6 Health & Safety
There were no reports of any accidents or near misses within the group.
The Chair mentioned that cases of Lyme’s Disease seemed to be increasing quickly, notably in the Borders and in England. All were reminded to be wary of this problem.

7 Rural Skills at Breadalbane Community Campus

A short presentation was given by Douglas Woodrow, Head of Rural Skills at Breadalbane Academy, supported by Monica Young.

The school were looking to broaden the range of opportunities available to students beyond gardening/ horticulture, and were interested in any opportunities for placements regarding game keepering or farming skills. The school currently had 14 students interested in a range of courses, and the calibre of student was very high. They all came from Highland Perthshire, and many already had a background in relevant fields. Douglas was very keen that any BDMG member who was interested contact him. Monica Young was responsible for supporting the students, and risk assessing any situation in which they might be placed. Discussions around firearms are currently ongoing. Students could not fire weapons themselves, but they could be in the general vicinity under controlled situations.

Any-one interested in getting student help or providing an opportunity can contact Douglas & Monica via the DMG.

8 Stag season report
Auchlyne were very short of animals, with few stags and often hinds with no stag in attendance. Mortality may have been more than anticipated. There was a very short rut. Hind nos were down.
North Chesthill had very few stags but they managed to get their agreed numbers by taking animals on the low ground as well. Lot of hinds with in stags with them. Concern that we are now effectively fenced off from adjacent areas.

Strone on Loch Fyne (Tom Turnbull) had a very slow rut as well.

Very quiet on Kynachan/ Dalchosnie. Weather may well have been a contributing factor as well.

FES reported very little of a rut at all in the woods.

Corie carie had very few stags. They had to co-operate very closely with Innerhadden to make use of any transient deer.

Crossmount had very few animals. Two of the animals culled had been previously wounded elsewhere.

Meggernie/ Lochs had a lot of very young stags, and a lot of rain and wind which made things difficult.

South Chesthill go their approx no. of stags, but conditions were difficult. Weather/ visibility was often poor, and the rut was not good.

HPCLT only culled one red hind within fence, along with roe deer.

Boreland seemed to fare better than others, achieving their cull and with a lot of hinds as well. Weather was a problem. A good count next year was essential.

Auchessan only culled two stags

Glenlyon estate had similar issues to other areas, with a lot of younger stags and a late rut.
Garth achieved their approx targets.

Only a small number of stags taken at NTS on Ben Lawers.

Finally, Cashlie achieved c 50% of their normal cull, and felt there was a strong case for only doing a minimal hind cull this winter.
Overall, the stag season was very poor, with a short rut, difficult weather conditions at times and an apparent lack of deer. A similar pattern was recorded across the country. SNH asked the DMG to consider very carefully why they thought this was the case. What elements might the DMG be able to influence via management and population manipulation? In the west of the DMG, this situation had been building for 3-4 years, but up until last year there were few issues within the NE and Middle Groups. There will be issues relating to the particular season, but the DMG need to get a better understanding of the deer population dynamics as well. Some of the big woodland schemes of recent years will have changed the overall dynamic within parts of the DMG, and members will need to adjust to accommodate that. The 2019 spring count will be very important.
9 Deer Management Plan
ADMG Assessment of Group

SNH will be re- assessing groups in 2019. VC had carried out a “healthcheck” during 2018, and BDMG rates fairly well, with the weaker areas in 2016 being the lack of group counting and habitat monitoring. The DMG have made significant progress on both of these fronts. There may be a need to update some information with regards to training and possibly woodland creation plans before spring 2019.

2018 Habitat monitoring

Linzi Seivwright gave an update on habitat monitoring within the DMG. A training course earlier in the year was very well attended. LS had received back most of the data gathered in 2018, although two properties were still outstanding. It I likely that in excess of 250 plots have been established and monitored this year.

In terms of dwarf shrub heath, about 20% of plots had high impacts. These were not necessarily in areas of higher deer numbers, and there was a strong suggestion that these areas correlated closely with higher sheep population. This will be examined more closely, but is broadly in line with the conclusions drawn by Nikki Dayton in her 2015 HIA report.

The blanket bog information was the first collected by the DMG, and showed very few high impacts, either via browsing or trampling.

A full report will be forwarded once all data has been received and analysed.

2018-19 Hind cull

Earlier in the summer, VC, MF and SM had got together to draft a hind cull plan for the season ahead, based on population  modelling and 2018 recruitment data. A draft plan was presented at the meeting, and members broke up in to sub areas to discuss their own proposed culls. Although there was some caution about plans, it was agreed to deliver the suggested hind cull for 2018-19. The DMG will establish the interim position in January 2019, and can establish at that point if plans need to be updated.

2019 Spring Count arrangements

Morven Frost and Steven Macdonald would co-ordinate the 2019 spring count, and it was very important that a good count be carried out to inform modelling going forwards. A count would be scheduled for early March, with the 4-6 March pencilled in at the moment. An effort will be made to conduct the count over two days instead of the three days required in 2017. Particular attention will be paid to the Cashlie/ Innischoarach and Auchessan/ Lochdochart boundaries. Good contour maps will be required to help counters.
DMP Working Plan
The Working Plan was discussed and this will be updated and circulated with minutes after meeting.

10 Wider Deer Management Issues

SNH Update
The repeat assessments would be taking place in spring 2019, and SNH will be making a report to government on the back of this.

The Code of Deer Management is being reviewed at the moment, with a consultation just completed.

A new Venison Strategy is being launched.

There was some discussion about SNH’s new branding, “Nature. Scot”. IH confirmed that the organization is still called Scottish Natural Heritage.

ADMG Comment

A new Scottish Forestry Strategy is being consulted on at the moment, with a deadline of 29th November.

ADMG are still looking for responses to their stalking rents questionnaire which will allow them to articulate industry good practice and expectations.

The next Regional ADMG meeting would be in Inverness on 21st November.

A number of new DMG areas were being developed at the moment.

There were 281 appeal cases from stalking estates, with the hearing due to be heard on 4th December.

11  Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Friday 26th April, 2pm in the Molteno Hall as usual.
12  AOCB
The Chair asked that all present be careful in how they used emails. The secretary left emails open in all DMG communications so that members could access emails of neighbours if they wanted. There is no evidence that this is abused in any way.

